Vigo Parish Council ~ Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday 18th April 2016

VIGO PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 18th APRIL 2016
AT 7.30 pm IN VIGO VILLAGE HALL

	Present:
	Cllr Pat Banks (in the Chair); Cllr John Goodban; Cllr Roland Graves; 
Cllr Jim Haslem; Cllr Colin Talboys; Cllr Alan White; Cllr Andy Woolway; 
Mrs Joanne Glass (Clerk)

	In Attendance:
	None.



	1]
	Apologies for Absence

	
	Cllr Sue Connor (VPC); Cllr Mike Germain (VPC); Cllr Bryan Sweetland (KCC); Cllr Lesley Boycott (GBC); Cllr Derek Shelbrooke (GBC); Ms Mandy Cason (KCC Warden); Mr Paul Agley (Highview Services). 

	2]
	Declarations of Interest

	
	None.

	3]
	Neighbourhood Plan Report

	
	There had been no notification from Gravesham Borough Council regarding the Independent Examiner as yet. 

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	Mr Ken Hill had emailed to thank all those involved with drawing up the Neighbourhood Plan, he appreciated how much work this had entailed.

	4]
	Questions from the Press and Public

	
	None.

	5]
	Reports from Gravesham Borough & Kent County Councillors for the Parish Area

	
	Street light upgrade to LED: Cllr Shelbrooke had responded to the Clerk to state that he believed there were no plans to convert the street lights in Vigo to LED units. 

	
	1130: Cllr Graves had looked at the KCC Bus Service Consultation and reported that the service review did not include any in Vigo.  Although Cllr Graves felt that it was quite possible further review may take place in the future, and VPC may need to respond to them, there appeared no need to pursue this any further at this point.
1130: Cllr Sweetland had emailed the Clerk to say he would inspect the Waterlow Road Surface on his return from Spain. 

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	6]
	Reports from Community Wardens

	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD WATCH: The Clerk would design a poster to go on the main noticeboard at the top of Waterlow Road asking for Neighbourhood Watch volunteers.  This was on the Clerks list of jobs to do – she would liaise with Ms Cason accordingly. 

	
	1133/1023: Ms Cason was due to meet with the Charlton FC representative to discuss reinstating the coaching sessions in Vigo. 

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	7]
	To approve the minutes of the Full Council Meetings held on 21st March 2016

	
	Minor typographical errors were noted and corrected. The minutes were agreed and signed by Cllr Banks having been accepted as an accurate record of the meeting. 

	8]
	Matters Arising from the Full Council Meeting (not covered under Agenda Items)

	
	Review of Asset Register: This had been prepared and would be presented to the Annual Parish Meeting on 16th May 2016

	
	JOURNAL DATES: The Clerk had set dates for the journal delivery, and was now waiting for the editor, typesetter and printer to agree the dates.

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	Information Commissioners Office.  No direct debit instructions had been received.  The Clerk would look into this.  

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	COMPLAINTS PROCEDURE: Cllr Banks had looked into this matter and believed that any complaints related to VPCs Code of Conduct should be sent to Gravesham BC.  Cllr Banks had drafted a document (lifting some information from the GBC website).  The Clerk would liaise with the Monitoring Officers at GBC regarding this before it was put to the Parish for adoption. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	9]
	Services

	
	a) Tree Policy

	
	SURVEY OF TREES LESS THAN 15 METRES FROM PROPERTIES IN VIGO. Cllr White was yet to carry out this task but would do so as soon as possible.  

	
	[Action: Cllr White]

	
	CHESTNUT LANE: 
Zurich had emailed the Clerk on 17th February, this email had been redirected to the junk folder and not read at the time.  The email provided Level Monitoring results provided by the claimant to September 2014, indication that the rear extension had cyclical movement of the property which had continued to occur after the removal of a number of trees.
The remaining vegetation was a cherry and an alder, together with regrowth of removed vegetation.  Zurich felt that the cyclical movement of the property indicated that the remaining trees are on balance of probability causing the house to move.  As these trees have remained in situ, the claimant had informed Zurich that they would proceed with underpinning the house at an estimated cost of £65,000.  Zurich asked if VPC were agreeable in principle to remove the trees.  
The Clerk had spoken to Zurich on the phone in March to state that the email hadn’t been received.  Mr Simms (Zurich) said there was little point in removing trees if the property was going to be underpinned, but he would obviously prefer the trees to come down as it would be a significant saving on the claim against Zurich.
The Clerk explained to Mr Simms that the Sylvan Arb report from a number of years ago had not recommended the removal of the Cherry and Alder and suggested that drainage may be an issue.   The Clerk also discussed heave with Mr Simms who stated that if VPC were agreeable to the removal of the trees then the claimant would be asked to sign an indemnity against heave.  The Clerk also confirmed that the regrowth had been strimmed down to the ground and would continue to be kept down as part of an ongoing maintenance programme.
There was some lengthy discussion regarding this.  Cllr Graves felt that the Sylvan Arb report did not advise the removal of the Chery and Alder and that the Parish should hold firm on this matter.  
Cllr Talboys (as tree warden) felt that it would be advisable to carry out significant work to the Cherry tree over the next twelve months anyway.  Cllr Talboys would liaise with Mr Agley regarding this.
The Clerk would contact Zurich to inform them that the Parish intended to carry out significant work to the Cherry tree over the next 12 months, but no work was planned to the Alder.  The Clerk was to ask if any date had been set for the commencement of work to underpin the house.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	A resident from The Gallops had written regarding the trees surrounding his property.  The Clerk had previously told the resident that there was no arboreal justification for any work at this time. The Resident felt that the branches overhanging the conservatory were a safety concern, with acorns etc dropping on to the roof.  It was agreed therefore that Mr Agley and Cllr Talboys would go and speak to the resident regarding his concerns. The Clerk was to arrange a suitable meeting time.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	WOODSIDE: It was noted that a Parish tree had fallen during the Easter Monday storm, landing on the resident’s garden.  This had now been cleared, no damage had been caused. 

	
	It was noted that a tree from the Country Park had come down during the Easter Monday storm.  Cllr Talboys and Mr Agley had cleared this away as it had been across the road.  The emergency number that had been given to call to get the tree cleared by KCC had been constantly engaged.  Cllr Talboys would discuss this issue at the next Trosley Country Park liaison group.

	
	JOURNAL ARTICLE: It was agreed to put an article in the Journal to raise the profile of the Parish Council and the ongoing tree work.  The plan was to tell Parishioners how much money is spent on tree work, listing specific projects that had been undertaken.  The article would be positive, to let residents know that the Parish is proactive in dealing and managing the trees in Vigo.  It would be good to let residents know that, for example, there were minimal issues during recent storms, due to the rigorous ongoing tree management.  Cllr Talboys would liaise with Mr Agley and produce a report for consideration.

	
	[Action: Cllr Talboys]

	
	b) Grounds Maintenance

	
	RUTS TO THE REAR OF CROFTSIDE: No response had been received.  The Clerk had only emailed and had not had an opportunity to write.  The Clerk would liaise with Mr Agley to find out if the ruts were still an issue before any further communication was sent. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	RUTS IN WATERLOW ROAD: Photographic evidence of the vehicle that caused these ruts had not been received.  As such a long time had passed it was agreed not to pursue this matter further.  Mr Agley was to order topsoil and grass seed to repair the area.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	RUTS AT BOTTOM END OF ERSKINE ROAD (ENTRANCE TO VILLAGE).  Fencing on one of the grass area at the bottom end of Erskine Road had now been erected.  Positive feedback regarding this had been received from residents. This had been a considerable job; the other area would be fenced at some point over the summer.

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	NOTICEBOARD: The Clerk had asked Mr Agley to look at the noticeboard locks to establish if they were working correctly or not.  Other residents had used the noticeboard lately and no complaints regarding the locks not working had been received.   

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	FLY TIPPING (Company in Gillingham).  The Clerk had liaised with Cllr Banks and agreed that as some time had passed since this had happened, no further action would be taken.  

	
	Further fly tipping had been found, with some of the rubbish giving details of a name (but no full address).  The Clerk had been unable to trace the origin of the fly tipping.  The Clerk had liaised with Cllr Banks and agreed that as some time had passed since this had happened, no further action would be taken.  

	
	ADMERS WOOD LAYBY RUTS: The Clerk had not yet written to the residents to inform them that bollards would be installed at either end of this layby, but would do so as soon as possible.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	REFUSE COLLECTION: FLATS IN THE BAY: No further issues noted.

	
	c) Grass Cutting

	
	No issues noted.

	10]
	Requests From and Matters Regarding Residents.

	
	HIGHVIEW GARAGE BLOCK: The Clerk had not yet written to these garage owners. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	SKIP LORRY IN HIGHVIEW: The Clerk had written to the company regarding this.   The skip lorry had moved and not been parked in the car park for some time now.

	
	BEECHMAST PROPERTY – FLY TIPPING: This fly tipping had been cleared up.  

	
	NOTICEBOARD – Complaint regarding font size.  The Clerk had updated Cllr Goodban as requested.  

	
	CHURCHSIDE PLANTER NEEDING REPAIR: The Clerk had reminded Mr Agley to look at this.  

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	SKIPS IN VIGO:
The Clerk had spoken to Gravesham Borough Council regarding this matter.  No response had been received as yet.  

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	LEASEHOLD PARKING SPACES: The Clerk had responded to Martin Tolhurst Solicitors as agreed. 

	
	TIMBERBANK: Concrete posts had been dumped on Parish land to the rear of a property, likely as a result of a new fence being installed. The Clerk was to write to the resident. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	Cllr Banks had dealt with a complaint received from a Highview resident while the Clerk had been on annual leave.  Copies of the emails had been sent to all Councillors.  The complaints are summarised as follows:
· Deep ruts at the Highview end of Erskine Road.  It was noted that this area had now been fenced in to prevent any vehicles accessing it.
· Litter and fly tipping in Harvel Road, Erskine Road and near the shops in The Bay.  Resident was informed that VPC do clear this up as far as possible, and would welcome any reports on who is committing the fly tipping. 
· Issue with fallen fence panels in the car park at the bottom of Highview, also fly tipping in this area.  Mr Agley had offered to meet this resident to discuss any issues of fly tipping, his number had been passed to the resident for future reference.
· Asking where the £100 of Council Tax that goes to Vigo is spent.  Resident was directed to the Parish website for a summary of accounts for 2014/15.  It was noted that the 2015/16 accounts would be available at the Annual General Meeting in April.
· The resident had suggested an apprentice for Mr Agley to assist in getting more work carried out.  The Parish noted that this was not something they could consider, mainly due to funding issues.
· The resident also suggested “volunteer days” for small jobs, for example litter picking.  Also putting an article in the Vigo Journal.
Further to the points above, it was agreed to look into, and cost, the task of removing the historic dumping behind Highview on Harvel Road.  Mr Agley would look into this.

	
	[Action: Mr Agley]

	
	PARKING ISSUE: An anonymous complaint had been received with regard to inconsiderate parking and intimidating behaviour in Highview.  Cars were being double parked with other residents being blocked in.  The Clerk was to forward this information to the Community Wardens and PCSOs, reporting this as obstruction of the highway.  .

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	OBSTRUCTION OF FOOTPATH REAR OF 53, 55 and 57 HIGHVIEW.  This was a KCC footpath which was obstructed by rubbish, dumped on the residents own land which had over spilled onto the path.  Cllr Talboys had gone to inspect this and report that there were ongoing building works in this area, as well as lots of brambles and garden rubbish further up. However, he did not feel there was a serious obstruction. The Clerk was to ask the person who complained about the area to provide photographic evidence so that it could be reported to Kent Highways if it was still an issue.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	DUMPING – CROFTSIDE: A bathroom suite had been dumped in Croftside.  Cllr Goodban was to check to see if it was still there, if so the Clerk would write to the resident. 

	
	[Action: Cllr Goodban]

	
	An anonymous complaint had been received regarding the car park that served properties in Highview (180s and 170s).  The car park had fence posts, rubble and other rubbish dumped in it.  It was noted that the Parish Council could not do much about this as it was private land, however the Clerk would pass the information onto the Community Wardens.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	DUMPING BEHIND 97 HIGHVIEW: A complaint had been received regarding this – Vigo Parish Council would look to see if it was an issue before any letters were sent. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	The owner of the Indian Take Away in The Bay had spoken to Cllr Haslem regarding shop signs in Vigo.  The owner thought there had been a petition regarding signage for the shops. Cllr Haslem had replied to the shop owner that there was no petition as far as the Parish were aware – but that it was hoped the shop signs at the junction of Waterlow Road and Erskine Road, and into the car park at the rear of the shops, would be replaced soon.  The shop owner would like more specific signs on the main road (A227) saying “takeaway” etc, it was agreed this was unlikely to be possible.  It was suggested the owner advertised in the Vigo Journal.

	
	LEAN TO BEHIND SHOPS IN THE BAY: It was noted that this lean-to behind the Post Office / Londis was in rather a state.  The Clerk would ask the post mistress if this belonged to the shop owner or the landlord.  A letter would then be sent accordingly. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	COMPLAINT REGARDING NOISE AND ANTI SOCIAL BEHAVIOUR NEXT TO THE BALL PARK.  The resident at the school bungalow had written to complain about the noise that came from the car park next to the school most evenings, specifically engine revving and loud music.  Although the Parish Council sympathised with the resident, there was little they could do regarding this.  It was agreed the issues should be reported to the Police as and when necessary.  It was also noted that there were Councillors who lived very locally to this area, therefore the Parish Council were very aware of problems with anti-social behaviour in this area.  The Parish Council would encourage as many local residents to phone the police as possible regarding this matter. The Clerk was to liaise with the resident accordingly.

	11]
	Local Authority Planning Applications & Projects / Covenant 3 Applications 

	
	LINDENWOOD PLACE: FENCE: No further update. 

	
	REGULATORY BOARD PROCEDURE: An email regarding Regulatory Board Procedures had not been sent to GBC as the Clerk had received an email from Sue Hill (Committee and Elections Manager GBC) to advise that the Planning Department would now ensure that Parishes, who are consultees in the planning process, are also sent an invitation to register to speak at Regulatory Board as with any other objectors / supporters.  The Parish Council were pleased to hear this.  

	
	THE COPPICE: COV 3: A diagram with dimensions had been received from the resident.  It was agreed that a Councillor would need to go and inspect this area and check the location of the fence at number 12, as this had previously been moved out to the footpath, the resident at number 14 had noted the distance between the fence at number 12 and the footpath to be 50cm.  The Clerk would go with Cllr Banks to inspect the area as this may have a bearing on what would be permitted at number 14.

	
	[Action: Cllr Banks / Clerk]

	
	ELECTRONIC CONSULTATIONS FOR PLANNING APPLICATIONS.  No further update available. 


	
	TWIN OAKS, HARVEL ROAD. CONSTRUCTION OF TWO DORMER WINDOWS IN THE FRONT ROOF SLOPE AND ERECTION OF AN ORANGERY ON THE SIDE (WEST) ELEVATION.  The Clerk had responded as agreed. 

	
	COV 3: TIMBERBANK: The resident had responded to state they would consider leaving a small strip of grass when installing their driveway.  The resident noted that there would be bushes in between the house and the neighbours anyway as not all of the land belonged to them.  The Clerk would remind the resident that bushes should be kept maintained so that they did not form a barrier / hedge in breach of Covenant Three.  

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	COV 3: HIGHVIEW: Application to replace the existing white front door with a similar style in green / to replace rear conservatory roof with a light tiled roof in a similar design (photographs supplied).  The Clerk had written given Covenant Approval as agreed.  

	
	TIMBERBANK: The resident wished to extend their current car parking space to the front of their property, this would involve digging up some of the lawn.  The Parish Council had replied to state that they would ask that some lawn remain in order to maintain the rural appearance of the village.  The Parish also noted that should trees need to be removed the resident would need to speak to GBC regarding Tree Preservation Orders and VPC regarding Covenant Two.  The Parish Council had asked for a sketch plan to illustrate the work to be carried out.  The resident had replied to state they were looking at solutions that did not involve removing trees at the present time, but they would be in touch if that were to change.  It was anticipated that 50% of the lawn would remain.  The Parish would not object if this was the case.  The Clerk was to write accordingly 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	CHURCHSIDE: The resident noted that their brick garden wall was destroyed in the Easter storms, and therefore they were looking at replacing it with a fence as opposed to another brick wall.  The Parish would have no objection to this as long as it was the rear garden, and in the same original position and a maximum height of 6 feet.  The Clerk was asked to respond accordingly. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	HIGHVIEW: The resident was seeking permission to replace their 40-year-old garden wall with a fence (as their wall was beginning to fall down).  The wooden fence would be the same height and dimensions as the wall.  There were no objections to this as long as the fence was erected in the same original position as the wall, the Clerk was to respond accordingly.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	TIMBERBANK: COV 3: Request for Covenant Approval for extension (planning permission received).  There were no objections to this, the Clerk was to write accordingly, stating that plain white windows were a requirement.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	Highview: The resident had applied for approval to erect a 9” high fence in their front garden.  The resident felt that the fence would protect the plants and stop delivery people cutting across the lawn.   The Clerk noted that there had been an objection from another resident about this fence (which had already been installed).

The Parish Council felt that the fence was acceptable as it did not radically change the open plan nature of the village and therefore would not enforce the covenant as long as it remained at only 9” in height.  The Clerk was to write to the resident accordingly. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	TIMBERBANK: The resident had emailed to ask for clarification on how close he could move his garden fence to the edge of his boundary – the property was near a footpath.  The Clerk advised the resident to draw up plans for approval, leaving a one metre gap between the fence and the adjacent footpath.   No plans had been received as yet.

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	HIGHVIEW: Application to install driveway to the front.  The resident wished to pave their front garden to accommodate vehicles in off road parking.  The Parish Council would not have any objections to this if the resident would agree to leave the grassed area to the left of the paved area as grass and / or soft landscaping (area marked by Parish Council on the photographs supplied).  This would stop the area becoming over urbanised. The Clerk was to write accordingly.   

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	STONECROFT: COV 3: APPLICATION TO INFILL FRONT OF PROPERTY AND PLACE A CONSERVATORY AT THE REAR.  It was noted that the conservatory would be in brown woodgrain UPVC, reutilizing the existing French doors to preserve consistency at the rear of the house.  The infill at the front would bring the exiting frontage out to adjoin the building line, reutilising the existing lounge windows which were brown UPVC to maintain consistency of the existing windows throughout the house.
INFILL EXTENSION: This matter was discussed fully.  It was agreed that the Parish Council were unable to give Covenant Approval for brown windows, however they would not enforce the covenant in this instance.  The Parish would ask that when the windows on the property were replaced in their entirety in the future, they would be replaced with white framed plain glass.
CONSERVATORY: The Parish Council were unable to give covenant approval due to the colour of the conservatory. In these circumstances however, on the basis that the resident is reusing the existing brown French doors, the Parish Council would not enforce the covenant in this instance.  
The Clerk was to write accordingly. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	12]
	Covenant Breaches / Enforcement

	
	CHURCHSIDE: A letter had been sent from the Parish Solicitor to this resident.  No further update.      

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	HIGHVIEW: The Clerk and Cllr Banks were due to meet the resident on Monday 25th April to discuss the planting that was in breach of Covenant at this property.

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	13]
	Highways Issues / Gravesham Issues

	
	BUS STOPS IN VIGO: No further update. 

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	HIGHVIEW, SIGHT LINE ISSUE: No update.  This was still an issue.  The Clerk was to report it to Kent Highways.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	MISSING / DAMAGED STREET SIGNS: Cllr Banks had measured the poles where these signs would be attached, the Clerk had emailed RBLI for a quote.  

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	MISSING BRICK IN THE BAY: The Clerk had asked Mr Agley if he could repair this, he had stated he would not be able but knew of a local builder who would be able to do it.  The Parish Council asked for a quote for this repair.   

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	LEANING LAMP POST: This had been reported to Kent Highways. 

	
	AREA OF LAND / FOOTPATH OUTSIDE VIGO SCHOOL: No update.

	
	RAINWATER FLOWING TOWARDS CHURCHSIDE PROPERTY.  The Clerk had reported this to Kent Highways. 

	
	Lamp post CBU5 was not working, neither was the street light at the top of Waterlow Road (near the noticeboard) nor the street light in Ash Keys.  These had both been reported to Kent Highways. 

	
	It had been noted that there was a piece of metal sticking out of the pavement near the Stonecroft / Croftside crossing.  This had been reported to Kent Highways. 

	
	It had been noted that there was a kerbstone knocked out near the Stonecroft / Croftside crossing.  This had been reported to Kent Highways. 

	
	REQUEST FOR A DOG DIRT BIN ON ERSKINE ROAD, IN THE WOODLAND OPPOSITE ASH KEYS.  The Clerk had put in a request to Gravesham Borough Council for this. 

	
	It was suggested that a litter bin be installed at the Stonecroft / Croftside crossing.  This was agreed by all.  The Clerk had put a formal request into Gravesham BC for this. 

	
	TREE IN ADMERS WOOD LIFTING THE PAVEMENT:  This pavement had now been repaired by Kent Highways. 
It was agreed that both paved areas in Admers Wood should be regularly inspected.  It was also agreed that the Clerk should speak to Hoopers and ask them to come and inspect the site and offer alternative solutions to the slabs that were already in place.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	BLOCKED DRAINS IN ERSKINE ROAD: The Clerk had reported this to Kent Highways.

	
	TRAILER PARKED IN HIGHVIEW.  The Clerk had reported this to Kent Highways. 

	
	Kent Highways had contacted GBC to ask for approval to replace three vandalised street lights in Vigo (BEAS005 Erskine Road, BTDH006 The Bay and BWCV001 in Waterlow Road).

	14]
	Play Areas

	
	a) Ball Park

	
	VANDALISED LIGHT: An order to repair this light had been raised by KCC in February, however due to the current LED project, the majority of Amey’s staff had gone to the new contractor and left hem low on resources.  Mr Evans (Street Lighting Engineer) agreed to chase this up as a priority.  
The timer on the other ball park light now appeared to be working correctly

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	b) Children’s Play Park

	
	SQUEAKY WOBBLE BOARD: The Clerk was unsure if this was still and issue and would check before taking any further action.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	ANNUAL PLAY PARK REPORT: No urgent issues noted.  The Clerk would deal with any issues that needed attention. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	15]
	Finance Councillor / Responsible Financial Officers Report 

	
	The following payments were made available, agreed and signed: 
28.03.16		S/O	Joanne Glass	800.00	March Salary
28.03.16		S/O	Highview Services	3774.50	March Payment
22.03.16		D/P	Talk Talk Business	37.85	Telephone / Broadband
22.03.16		D/P	HMRC	362.82	PAYE last quarter
18.04.16		964	J Glass 	35.00	Landscape Inst Contract
18.04.16		965	KALC	560.69	Annual Membership 
18.04.16		966	Hoist Fencing	14.76	Supplies to mend fencing
18.04.16		967	Vigo Village Hall	747.03	Rent Invoice 7809
18.04.16		968	J Haslem	17.96	NHP Website Hosting
18.04.16		969	J Glass	237.24	Salary Reconciliation
18.04.16		970	J Haslem	58.00	Stationery expenses

	 
	There was no income noted this month.

	
	NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN GRANT: The invoice had never been received by GBC.  The Clerk was to resend.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	BANK ACCOUNT: The Clerk was liaising with Cllr Goodban and Cllr Banks regarding this.  

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	HALF YEAR AUDIT.  The Standing Orders and Financial Regulations on the Parish Website were now dated.  
A link had been put on the Parish Council website to direct residents to the GBC Planning section with regard to any planning items on the Parish Agenda. 
The Clerk would look at updating the Financial Regulations with regard to the NALC Topic Note regarding Financial Regulations / Procurement Rules and adjust the VPC Financial Regulations accordingly.

	
	[Action: Clerk]



	
	The Annual Return had been received.  Mr David Buckett, internal auditor would be carrying out the end of year audit in Vigo on Monday 9th May 2016.

	
	Mr Agley’s contract sum would need to be reviewed from 1st April to take into account any increase in the Consumer Price Index.  Cllr Graves would liaise with Mr Agley to review the first year and enquire if he was managing the work load within the budget he had set.  

	
	[Action: Cllr Graves]

	16]
	Assets of Community Value

	
	COMMUNITY ASSETS: 
Before the Clerk had begun the process of listing The Villager as an Asset of Community Value, she had been approached by the pub owner, Mr Littley.  Mr Littley was very concerned and asked if there was any way they could appeal the decision made by the Parish Council.  After some discussion the Clerk had suggested that another informal meeting be held between the Parish Council and the Littley family, in the hope of explaining things more fully.  The Clerk would provide the Littley family with information on ACVs in advance of the informal meeting.  All Councillors agreed to this, the Clerk was to arrange a meeting in the Parish Office on a Monday or a Tuesday.  (Mr Littley was aware that the Parish Standing Orders meant that the decision to list The Villager as an ACV at the March Parish Council meeting meant that no further discussion could take place unless a Councillor asked for the matter to be brought up again).    

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	17]
	Encroachment / Enclosure of Community Land

	
	Nothing to discuss this month. 

	18]
	Chair’s Announcements

	
	Cllr Banks reminded all Councillors about the AGM on Monday 25th April 2016

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	19]
	Clerk’s Report and Correspondence Received

	
	Cllr Shelbrooke had asked if any Vigo residents were celebrating their 90th birthday this year, as they would be eligible to join others for a celebration of the Queen’s birthday on Community Square on 10th June.  The Clerk had also been looking into this as a similar invitation had been received via Meopham Parish Council. The Clerk had not been able to establish if there were any Parishioners who were celebrating their 90th birthday this year. 

	
	The GBC Annual Council and Mayor Making Ceremony was to be held on Tuesday 10th May 2016 – unfortunately there were no Parish Councillors able to attend. 

	
	Mr Chinnery was not able to deliver the Vigo Journal for the foreseeable future (Croftside and Stonecroft journals).  The Parish Council were already a distributor down, however Councillors were able to temporarily assist with deliveries as follows:
Cllr Goodban would deliver Croftside Journals
Cllr White would deliver Stonecroft Journals
The Parish Council would ask Mr Perry to deliver the Churchside journals.

	
	Councillors had been emailed regarding a free event – the Kent Resilience Team and KALC had arranged two workshops.  No one had been able to attend. 

	
	KALC Parish News April 2016 had been forwarded to all Councillors. 

	
	PARISH LOGO: The new logo had not yet been received.  

	
	[Action: ongoing]

	
	MISSING PHONE IN TELEPHONE BOX (THE BAY): The Clerk had not spoken to BT about this but would do so as soon as possible.   

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	NAME PLAQUES: Agreed to move ahead with this without the logo.  The Clerk would contact Mr Chinnery.   

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	The Clerk would recharge the microwave leakage test to the Village Hall.  

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	Gravesham Rural Conservation Area Appraisals and Management Plans: The Clerk had forwarded this information to all Councillors.  

	
	North West Kent Volunteer Centre: The Clerk had responded accordingly.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	20]
	Working Party Reports

	
	TREE SURGERY WORKING PARTY:  The Clerk had not yet resent the tree tender documents but would do so as soon as possible. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	SERVICE / GRASS CONTRACT: The Contract was now ready for Mr Agley to sign.  The Clerk would liaise with Mr Agley accordingly.  

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	PENSIONS WORKING PARTY: Meeting to be held on 12th May 2016.

	21]
	Report from KALC Local Group

	
	None. 

	22]
	Youth Issues

	
	None. 

	23]
	Vigo Village Hall

	
	VVHMC would like approval to look at installing a new soakaway to prevent the patio from flooding.  It was thought the existing soakaway had been silted up.  Cllr White would get quotes for the work – VVHMC would then ask VPC if they would consider part funding the project.  

	24]
	Report from the Joint Transportation Board

	
	The Clerk was to email Cllr Sweetland to ask for a list of dates.  The Clerk would ask that Cllr Graves is included in the email circulation list.

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	25]
	Trosley Country Park Liaison Group Report

	
	None.

	26]
	Report from the Rural Neighbourhood Forum

	
	[bookmark: _GoBack]None.

	27]
	Any Other Business

	
	Parish Council Past Chairman Board.  The quote for this board had been received.  The cost for the board would be £300 / £380 (depending on style) plus £34 to add the names.  These costs did not include VAT.  
The following was agreed:
· The style of the text on the board would be “2000 – 2001 Alan White”
· The board would be dome shaped on the top with the VPC logo in the centre
· The board would be dark mahogany in colour
· Five Councillors voted that the header should be “Vigo Parish Council Chairman”
The Clerk was to order the board, asking for the Parish Council to be invoiced.  Cllr White would email the details to the Clerk.  The cost would be clarified before a firm order was placed.

	
	[Action: Cllr White / Clerk]

	
	1241: It was noted that the meeting dates in the Journal (on page 16) were not noted as being dates for Vigo Parish Council – the Clerk was to speak to the editor when she submitted dates for the upcoming year. 

	
	[Action: Clerk]

	
	
There being no other business, the meeting was closed at 9.55pm
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